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          June 2018 

Dear Colleagues, 

Welcome to the 20th biennial meeting of The International 

Immunocompromised Host Society. Since its inception and creation of the 

society by eminent scholars almost 40 years ago, we have witnessed 

remarkable progress in the management of infectious diseases in 

immunocompromised hosts but many challenges remain. Advances in the 

treatment of HIV, malignancy, stem cell and organ transplantation, critical 

illness, autoimmune diseases have resulted in an ever broadening 

population of immunocompromised patients vulnerable to serious infection.  

During this period, members of our society have made seminal discoveries 

concerning the pathogenesis of opportunistic infections, tested new 

treatment options and developed new diagnostic tools that have advanced 

patient care. ICHS is well posed to be the premier Society to serve as a 

platform of exchange of ideas and concepts and scholarship among 

colleagues throughout the globe. This is the unique mission and ñnicheò of 

ICHS: To promote research-driven therapeutic advances and education 

across the spectrum of millions of patients with different quantitative and qualitative immune defects. 

The 20th meeting of the Society gives us an opportunity to reflect back in our illustrious history. In this special 

booklet, we have compiled the memoirs and reflections of most of the Societyôs past presidents, all major 

figures in the field. You will appreciate the vision, commitment and enthusiasm of the leaders of the society 

throughout its early years as well as the diverse, cosmopolitan and beautiful venues of our meetings. Thank 

you for all you do for the Society and I look forward to your continuous contributions and engagement.  Enjoy 

the 20th ICHS meeting and beautiful and historic Athens! 

Sincerely 

Dimitrios P. Kontoyiannis, MD, ScD, PhD (Hon), FACP, FIDSA, FECMM, FAAM, FAAAS 

President ICHS 
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Forward 
A brief history of ICHS and its predecessor societies 

James Gallagher, M.D., Ph.D., FACP 
 

I was a charter member of the original group called ICSCO, the International Conference on Supportive Care 

in Oncology .The founders were Jean Klastersky of Institut Bordet and Steve Schimpf of Union, Maryland in 

Baltimore who became Co-Chairmen for the group for many years starting in the early 1980ôs. Steve had 

done a sabbatical with Jean in Brussels so they had much in common.  

Steve had the concept of early antibiotic intervention in leukemia patient during induction chemotherapy 

when he became neutropenic and febrile and died while awaiting culture results. He was  doing I.D. one all 

the leukemic patients from NCI who were sent to Baltimore for reasons I never understood but it may have 

been over lack of space at Bethesda with a much smaller hospital then now exists. 

Steveôs initial publications impressed many I.D. and Medical Oncologists  who were dealing with this problem 

on a daily basis and were discouraged by the policies then in place. He and Jean decided it would be very 

good to assemble a group of physicians who would agree to participate in clinical trials to explore the best 

way to advance the concept. 

MASCC was begun in the middle 1980ôs to the best of my records which start about 1988. Vice presidents 

were: Ron Feld, A. Glaus, S. Schimpf, M.H.N. Tattersal.  They represented Canada, Switzerland, U.S.A., & 

Australia. There were 30 founding members. Secretary was M. Decato of Luxembourg; Treasurer H.J. Send 

Switzerland.  Harold Gaya of U.K. became a long term treasurer. 

 

Clinical trials were immediately begun after much discussion. Comparisons were made between current 

state combinations and adding of substituting antibiotics, and adding an antifungal after 3 days with no 

response. These protocols were always discussed with the entire group before being adopted.  

Most early meetings were held in Brussels, later every 3rd meeting was in Baltimore, Steve's base. Later 

meeting were occasionally held in Switzerland, Luxembourg Antwerp, Stockholm, and Toronto. One was 

held in Kyoto, Japan in conjunction with an international ID conference. 

Multiple papers and meeting abstracts began to be published, there were more than 50 when I retired in 

2003 While there was always a writing group or a limit on number of authors, there was always a footnote 

that all the members should be considered authors since all planned the protocols, accrued the patients, and 

helped with the drafts of the final manuscript.  This was fair but uncommon in the word of academic medicine 

at the time. 

The membership grew as new people from France, Germany, Spain and Slovakia joined. Meetings were 

usually held in English and members helped one another for those who didnôt. There was a social gathering 

in the form of a dinner at each meeting. Dr. Daisy Klastersky and her husband made the arrangements along 

with local members if it was outside Brussels. She was particularly kind to those new members whose 

language skills made understanding difficult. 

French, Flemish, German, Dutch, Spanish, Swedish and Italian were often heard at the dinners. 

Unfortunately, at the first International Conference on Supportive Care in Oncology sponsored by ICSCO in 

Brussels the trusted organizer of all our meetings announced that he had trademarked the ICSCO name and 



 

5 
 

logo and that we could no longer use them as he intended to run for-profit meetings under that name and 

logo. His efforts failed after a few years. 

A lawyer spouse of an attendee review the legal filings and declared them in order leaving the Society 

without a name after it had established a reputation for good science. For a time we became ñInternational 

Therapy Cooperative Group.ò All member institutions had to become members of E.O.R.T/.C.. We now had 

a new set of rules imposed on us for running clinical trials. This was considered burdensome but continued 

our reputation for excellence,  

At some time in the mid 1990; we became independent of E.O.R.T.C. and became MASCC with a new 

logo.   While there were many more members than the original group there were also  VIP non-members 

who came to our meetings: Tom Walsh, Phil Pizzo, and Anthony Fauci from NCI;  Jerry Bodey and others 

from Germany and France many of  whom were doing their own studies at institutions which required single 

institutions research. 

These physician scientists were always welcome whether they joined or not. 

I am not sure when the organizational name switched to ICHS. It has continued to flourish for years under 

efficient leadership.   The intention of the founders was: ñall of us together can more rapidly accrue enough 

patients to find the best treatments in the shortest period of time.ò The best interest of the patient was always 

at the forefront. No one much cared who got credit as we all understood that any trial reported was the 

product of the group. 

I hope there is a bibliography of all the publications of the group as it would be most impressive. Please pass 

a copy of this to the secretary. I apologize and take responsibility for any errors of fact. My records are not 

complete and some of the above is my impression of what took place. 

I hope to be present in Athens as I maintain interest in the scientific achievements of the society. 

 

With best wishes for a productive meeting, I remain, 

 

James Gallagher, M.D., Ph.D., FACP 
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The International Immunocompromised Host Society (ICHS) began as a group of like-minded physicians 
interested in providing educational opportunities for physicians treating immunocompromised patients 
around the world.  Initially, the meetings were held without a president, but in 1985 the society was 
incorporated for the purpose of creation and dissemination of clinical and scientific information pertaining to 
the treatment of the immunocompromised patient. 
 
 

1st International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1980 Veldhoven, The 

Netherlands 
 

2nd International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1982 Stirling, Scotland 

 
3rd International Symposia on Infections in the 

Immunocompromised Host: 1984 Toronto, Canada 
 

4th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1986 Ronneby Brunn, 

Sweden 
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5th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1988 Noordwijkerhout, The 

Netherlands:  
President ï Paul Quie, USA 

  

 

 

 

A wonderful program has been planned and I would be there in person, however; my 93rd year is challenging 
so I will be there only in imagination and spirit.  

Curtis Gemmell and Phil Pizzo have communicated their delight in being a part of the 2018 program.  Curtis 
was a fellow golfer in the U.S. and Scotland and Phil, a fellow runner all over the world.  Please give them 
my warmest greeting when you are together in Athens.  The Belani family are dear friends in Minnesota and 
I am pleased Kiran will describe our experience caring for patients with Chronic Granulomatous Disease in 
Minnesota.   

This letter also gives me an opportunity to recognize three colleagues critically important in the concept and 
development of ICHS.  Phillip Peterson, Jan Verhoef (who have served as early presidents of the society) 
and James Sanford with the UpJohn company.  We recognized the need for a symposium with participants 
from the basic sciences especially microbiology and immunology and clinicians from pediatric surgery and 
internal medicine in an international setting where they would be together in a relaxed environment of 
collegiality and respect.   

Jan Verhoef arranged for us to meet in a nunnery close to Veldhoven, the Netherlands which was 
enormously successful with approximately 200 participants.   

A firm foundation of scientific excellence and financial stability led to enthusiasm for future meetings.   

Congratulations on what I know will be a sensationally pleasant and valuable meeting.  

Sincerely, 
Paul G. Quie, MD 
wŜƎŜƴǘǎΩ tǊƻŦŜǎǎƻǊ 9ƳŜǊƛǘǳǎ ƻŦ tŜŘƛŀǘǊƛŎǎ 
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6th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1990 Peebles, Scotland: 

President ï Jack Remington, USA 
 

 

 Bagpipes at Peebles, Scotland 
 
 
 
 

 
7th International Symposia on Infections in the 

Immunocompromised Host: 1992 Boulder, CO USA: 
President ï Jan Verhoef, The Netherlands 
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The Beginning of the Beginning of the ICHS 

It must have been the summer of 1979, Philip Peterson and I were chatting in the car about our future 

scientific plans while driving to Philôs home in Minneapolis, where I was staying and was looking forward to 

one of the excellent dinners his wife was preparing.  

 

Prof Jan Verhoef, Prof Jack Remington, and Dr Liesbeth Verhoef Left to right 
 

All of a sudden the idea came up to organize a Forum where  all people who carried out research and cared 

for the Immunocompromised Host ( a term just coined (by Jack Remington?) could meet and discuss: juniors 

and seniors.  

The ICHS was born. Phil was going to discuss the idea with Paul Quie and I was going to see Jack 

Remington two days later at Stanford and would ask his advice. 

When we met at ICAAC a few weeks later all things came together: Paul Quie and Jack Remington were 

enthusiastic and importantly the Upjohn Company was willing to provide us with an unrestricted educational 

grant. 

Time to find a venue and a date. The Upjohn company was very helpful. First of all Jim Sanford and then 

Warren Snow and Harry Joyce from the Upjohn MSL international team. 

We decided on the venue: the Koningshof (Kingôs Court) in Veldhoven the Netherlands. The dates were set.  

A fabulous program was put together.  The meeting was a great success with a great spirit! Young scientists 

and doctors could easily mix and mix with the senior faculty, because everybody stayed at the Koningshof. 

Highlights of the meeting were the sightseeing boat trip to visit one of the famous castles in the Netherlands 

and the talk by a famous Dutch art director on ñthe Dutchness of Dutch artò. 

Needless to say that almost everybody was in favor of continuing meetings every two years.  

Just before I became president a few years later I was presiding a panel discussion on Prevention of 

Infections during the Stirling meeting in Scotland. The panel was a disaster. Everybody wanted to comment 

at the same time. It was a Cacophony by people from all over the world. It became a real Babel. Not a very 

good start of my presidency. 
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Luckily my accepting speech for the presidency did not ended in a Babel. Without worries my presidency 

ended in Boulder Colorado. 

Many of my present day friends I got to know through the ICHS.  

Yes, the ICHS was an important part of my career and personal life. 

 

 
8th International Symposia on Infections in the 

Immunocompromised Host: 1994 Davos, Switzerland: 
President ï John Gallin, USA 

 

I remember my term as 
President and our meeting in 
Davos with great warmth.  The 
marvelous part of the ICHS 
was working with such a 
special community of people 
including Paul Quie, Jack 
Remington and many others 
who were international leaders 
of the immunocompromised 
community.     
 

 

 
 

9th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1996 Assisi, Italy:  

President ï Phillip Peterson, USA 
  
 In 1976, Jan Verhoef conceived of hosting an 
international symposium dedicated to state-of-the-art basic 
and clinical research related to infections in 
immunocompromised patients.  He engaged Paul Quie and 
Jack Remington in this initiative; I was fortunate at the time 
to be working with Jan in Paulôs laboratory.  And the rest is 
historyðthe first meeting was held in Veldhoven, The 
Netherlands in 1980.  Internationally renowned basic 
scientists and clinical investigators were engaged in this 
and all subsequent meetings, and in 1985 the ICHS was 
founded.  It was, and still is, the only society that brings 
together interdisciplinary investigators who share an 
interest in basic science and clinical aspects of host 
defense. 
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 During my presidency (1995-1996), the ICHS conference was held in Assisi, Italy.  What a 
memorable site for the meeting!  In my opening talk, I pointed out that this was the city where St. Francis had 
embraced a leper as a child of Godðthe analogy to HIV/AIDS patients was clear to everyone.  And in 
keeping with St. Francisô example, the Franciscans, like the current pope, are known for their dedication to 
the poor.  In his plenary talk, Donald Armstrong discussed the enormous impact of poverty on host defenses 
and health and reflected on what a miraculous development it would be if there were a vaccine to prevent 
poverty. 

The ICHS continues to foster interdisciplinary exchange of scientific and clinical research on 
infections that plague the worldôs most vulnerable patients.  And at the same time, the society supports a 
memorable international camaraderie among its members!    
 
 

 
 
Centuries-old street in Assisi, as it looked in 1996, at the time of the 9th International Symposium on 
Infections in the Immunocompromised Host. 
 
 

 

10th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 1998 Davos Switzerland: 

President ï Michel Glauser, Switzerland 
  
Regarding my memories of the meeting in Davos, it is that of a grim hospital 
room with a totally broken knee: indeed, I had a severe ski accident a few days 
before, and my sole contribution to the meeting was to phone the colleagues 
gathered in Davos to wish them a great success. This was not the time of 
video conferences yet! 
Anecdotally, this resulted in the placement last year of a total knee prosthesis, 
because of a severe post-traumatic knee arthrosis. And skiing is wonderful 
again. May be you would like an Xray of the new titanium knee as my Davos 
memory? 
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Davos Switzerland venue Warren Snow and the Alpenhorn 
 
 
 

11th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 2000 Halifax, Canada: 

President - Phil Pizzo, USA 
 

 
  

Reflections from Phil Pizzo about the International 

Immunocompromised Host Society 

While a medical student at the University of 

Rochester I read an article by Joel Ruskin and Jack 

Remington that was published in JAMA in 1967 (202:96-100) 

entitled ñThe Compromised Host: I. Pneumocystis carinii. It 

immediately captured my interest, in part because of the 

connection of immune function to the risk for opportunistic 

infection. At that time I was immersed in research studying the 

impact of stress on the risk for infection and was becoming 

increasingly fascinated by the role of the immune system in 

mediating both the response to infection as well as a sentinel 

to the risk of infection when one or more arms of immunity 

was compromised. This early interest in immunology 

continued to develop during my clinical training in pediatrics at 

the Boston Childrenôs Hospital, where they became 

connected to complications arising in children receiving 

chemotherapy for cancer. These were very much the early 

days of cancer treatment. The emerging field of pediatric oncology was also incredibly exciting because of 

the early responses and remissions that were being achieved in a number of childhood cancers. For 

unexpected reasons I wound up doing additional training in pediatric oncology and infectious diseases at the 

National Cancer Institute where for over twenty years my focus was on infections in immunocompromised 

hosts, initially with cancer, and then latter with HIV/AIDs. My research connected the laboratory to the clinic ï 
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which was uniquely possible at the NIH since my lab as well as both the inpatient and outpatient clinical 

services were on the same floor of the Clinical Center, creating an incredible interface to advance research 

and patient care.  

In 1977, having just completed my fellowship at the NCI, I was invited to present data on the 

emerging incidence of gram positive infections in cancer patients at the Interscience Conference on 

Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy. Following my presentation and my questions to various presenters, 

I was approached by Jack Remington who was already a towering figure in the field.  He offered unexpected 

praise for my work and in many ways changed the trajectory of my research and academic career. Following 

that meeting Jack became a distant mentor (which continues to this day, although we are no longer distant 

since we are both at Stanford), inviting me to discussion groups and conferences, including the 1st 

International Symposium on Infections in the Immunocompromised Host that was held in Veldhoven, The 

Netherlands, in 1980.  

I remember arriving at the meeting late at night as a still quite young and very early career 

investigator, to be welcomed by individuals who were my heroes. In addition to Jack Remington, Paul Quie 

(also a pediatrician) was an extraordinary investigator, visionary leader and wonderful running partner, who 

was inspirational and became the Inaugural President of ICHS. What was so amazing about the early days 

of ICHS was how small and collegial each of the meetings were and how much they fostered interactions 

between established and younger investigators. They were almost always held in sites away from urban 

distractions and enabled the ICHS community to focus on science and research along with opportunities for 

an international community to get to know each other on a personal level.  

Because ICHS was envisioned and inaugurated at a time when infectious complications were a 

dominant complication of evolving cancer therapy and when immunology was in an its early developmental 

growth spurt of understanding, when newly emerging microbes were being defined, and new antimicrobial 

therapies developed, it was an incredibly exciting and exhilarating time. Even though ICHS was not often the 

meeting where original research was presented, it was a setting in which new findings were critically 

reviewed, discussed and refined and where new ideas where born and shaped. The collegiality of the group 

also fostered intense debate and some differences of opinion ï but those too were open to discussion and 

debate. 

The ICHS also became a forum for defining how clinical trials were designed and reported. I had a 

leadership role in one of the early consensus conferences that sponsored by ICHS during which an 

international panel (including Don Armstrong, Gerry Bodey, Ben DePauw, Ron Feld, Michael Glauser, 

Harold Gaya, Judy Karp, Jean Klatersky, Gisueppi Todeschini, Jan Verhoef, Jim Wade, Lowell Young and 

Jack Remington), that opined on a series of large and more discrete questions and that sought to provide 

clarity and comparability in this burgeoning new field. Of note, these were also among the most notable 

leaders in the field at this time and each was a contributor to the early development of ICHS. The areas we 

focused on included such issues as the design of clinical trials, issues of eligibility and exclusion criteria, 

monitoring and data management in those clinical trials, definitions of Infection and quality , analysis and 

reporting of empiric antibiotic trials. 

Looking back on these topics and questions nearly four decades after they were composed, several 

things stand out. First was how engaging and sometimes contentious (in good way) the process was. The 

Panel convened prior to the meeting by exchanging documents (this was, after all, before the internet and 

even the wide use of email) in the summer of 1987, and came to the 5th ICHS Conference in 1988 that was 

held in Noordwijkerhout, The Netherlands. The panel held a daylong meeting prior to the conference and 

then worked during evenings to refine and synthesize views and perspectives, some of which were strongly 

held and sometimes orthogonal to each other. When the Panel reached reasoned resolution of views that 

approached ñconsensusò, the recommendations were presented to the attendees for reaction and feedback. 
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While less than perfect, this effort to fully engage the ICHS members in important questions was very much 

part of the collaborative, interactive and respectful community that helped define our society. It enabled 

ICHS, still early in its gestation, to publish the results of its internal deliberations in an article entitled ñThe 

Design, Analysis, and Reporting of Clinical Trials on the Antibiotic Management of the Neutropenic Patientò 

that was published under the banner of The Immunocompromised Host Societyò in the same issue of the 

Journal of Infectious Disease (1990;161:397-401) that the ñGuidelines for the Use of Antimicrobial Agents in 

Neutropenic Patients with Unexplained Feverò from the Infectious  Disease Society of America. The coupling 

of back-to-back consensus and guideline articles in the same issue of JID, one from a long established 

organization and one from a relatively new one, provided synergy, affirmation and validation.  

I was privileged to be participate in the first twelve ICHS meetings (1980-2002), during which I had 

the opportunity to interact with investigators and physicians from around the world to share ideas and data 

regarding every dimension of the broad field of Immunocompromised hosts, which took an incremental step 

when HIV/AIDS emerged as a new entity in the early 1980s. During those early years I had the honor of 

serving on the Board and then as President of the ICHS in from 1998-2000. Based on the progress that was 

made since the 1990 Consensus Conference (see above), ICHS collaborated with the Multinational 

Association for Supportive Care in Cancer (MASCC) to update earlier publication with: ñMethodology for 

Clinical Trials Involving Patients with Cancer Who Have Febrile Neutropenia: Updated Guidelines of the 

Immunocompromised Host Society/Multinational Association for Supportive Care in Cancer, with Emphasis 

on Outpatient Studiesò (Clin Infect Dis. 2002;35:1463-1468). 

While the focus of my professional responsibilities shifted with my move to Stanford, there is no 

question that my association with ICHS was formative to my own career and provided a lifelong community 

of friends and colleagues ï while also improving the lives of countless individuals who faced infectious 

complications because of immunocompromised.  

 
 

12th International Symposia on Infections in the 
Immunocompromised Host: 2002 Bergen, Norway: 

President ï Curtis Gemmell, Scotland 
 

  
My association with the International Immunocompromised Host 

Society 

Since its inception in 1980 I have had an almost unbroken interest in this 

Society which was formed to look after the interests of patients who 

develop an infection due to an underlying defect in their immune system.  

Apart from the first meeting I attended most of the meetings except for the 

ones in Toronto and Budapest.  I was part of the local organising 

committee for the meeting in Stirling, Chairman of the organising 

committee for the meeting in Peebles, Vice President of the Society for 

the meeting in Halifax and President of the Society for the meeting in 

Bergen. This association within the hierarchy of the Society meant that I 

played a major part in the organisation of the biannual meeting of the 

Society. I well remember being responsible for the social programme at 

the meeting in Stirling. I was fortunate in being able to persuade Historic 
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Scotland to open up Stirling Castle for an evening visit by attendees at the conference in the University.  We 

were able to have a lone piper playing on the ramparts as the guests arrive at the drawbridge. I made a 

welcome speech in the main square within the castle just prior to attendees being taken on short tours of 

some parts of the castle before returning to the reception held in a hall adorned with flags/banners of 

members of the army units whose base was the Castle itself. It proved to be a memorable evening for many 

of the foreign visitors and many remembered the occasion when we met up in later years. 

The meeting in Peebles required a lot of organisation. As the Society was getting larger there was a greater 

requirement for adequate accommodation close to the Conference Centre. Having been to Peebles Hydro in 

the town on several occasions on vacation both with my parents and with Anne and the children, it seemed 

to me to be an ideal venue for a conference. Immediately it became clear that we would receive every 

assistance from the manager of the hotel and his staff. The hotel itself was large enough to accommodate 

the lectures and break-out sessions which comprised the conference itself but although pretty big it did not 

have enough rooms for delegates. Undeterred the manager took it on his own head to liaise with hotels in 

and around Peebles to establish enough rooms for them even although this would mean arranging transport 

for these delegates to/from the meeting. I had the assistance of an enthusiastic team (Tom Dunn, Jon 

Cohen, Paul Griffiths, Iain Mackenzie and Gerry Collee) and together we developed one of the best 

meetings of the group. My secretary at the Royal Infirmary was a great help with the registration of 

delegates. I even enlisted my daughter Erika to help with some of the social events. The meeting was 

attended by almost 500 delegates. On one evening we had organised a whisky tasting session with the 

presenter of a popular TV programme called Beechgrove Garden, Jim McCall, who also worked with 

Bowmore Distilleries ï very successful event.  On one free afternoon in the programme we arranged short 

bus trips to various local places of interest- Erika in particular was competent in ensuring that every bus was 

filled with the correct number of delegates. On the last evening we hosted a pre-dinner cocktail party in our 

suite. I was wearing my kilt which was admired and appreciated especially by the foreign delegates. 

Thereafter we had the formal dinner with Anne and me at the top table sitting next to Jack Remington, the 

incumbent President of the Society. Although it was June the weather outside was not great and there was a 

strong wind blowing. Halfway through the meal the secondary glazing immediately behind me became 

dislodged and fell on my head-but no damage done! The Hotel Manager into the dining room full of 

apologies and glad that no-one was hurt. I made many friends at that meeting and several of them 

remembered the event at subsequent meetings. 

The culmination of my association with the Society was my election first to Vice-President and then transition 

to President. The President is allowed to choose the site of the Conference.  However it meant that I was 

fairly heavily committed to the Society for the next four years. In 2000 the meeting was held in Halifax, Nova 

Scotia which was a great venue but not so easy to get to. We had to fly to Toronto, Canada before taking an 

internal flight to Halifax. As it turned out the President at the time, Phil Pizzo had to pull out of the meeting 

due to business commitments and at fairly short notice I had to assume many of the duties expected of the 

President. The local organiser, Robert  Bortolussi, was a great help however. 

By that time I had already selected the 2002 venue. The choice was either Denmark or Norway as I wanted 

to recognise my Scandinavian ancestry.  I made site visits to Copenhagen and Bergen. Both offered 

interesting and attractive conference venues. Unfortunately Copenhagen lost out as it seemed to be too 

large a city for us and there would be too many distractions for delegates. However Bergen proved to be a 

good choice and a visit there and staying with Claus Solberg as local organiser ensured that we would have 

a good working relationship. Bergen was located at the end of a sea inlet with some quaint coloured 

fishermansô houses (Bryggen) lining the harbour. The conference centre was a modern building with ideal 

facilities. Planning for the meeting itself was left in the capable hands of Claus and Warren Snow so I didnôt 

need to worry about much. We were able to charter a sailing ship for one of the evening excursions. The 

vessel took us along the inlet and as it turned to come back to Bergen the lights of the city started to shine 
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out. It was also Midsummerôs Day and beacons had been lit in the hills surrounding the city. I had enjoyed 

my time a president of the Society and this proved to be an appropriate climax. 

 
 

Curtis and Anne Gemmell Claus Solberg and Curtis Gemmell 
 
 
 

 
13th International Symposia on Infections in the 

Immunocompromised Host: 2004 Granada, Spain: 
President ï Carol Kauffman, USA 

  
RECOLLECTIONS OF 2004 ICHS MEETING IN GRANADA, 

SPAIN 

 

This was the last meeting that was organized by Warren Snow, 

who was the long-time Executive Director of ICHS and who retired 

shortly after the meeting. The venue was spectacular: the Palacio 

de Exposiciones y Congresos was beautiful, there were very nice 

nearby hotels, and the town was inviting for casual strolls. The 

weather was nice in that it did not rain, but the temperature was 

brutal (~100oF every day).  

 

Several highlights of the meeting included: superb Opening 

Session talks by Dr. Margaret McFall-Ngai who spoke on 

beneficial microbes in health and disease and Dr. Manuel Casal 

who told us about the life and work of Maimonides, who lived in 

nearby Cordoba. Plenary Sessions included those presented by 

Drs. David Relman, Hans Hirsch, Hans-Gustaf Ljunggren, Arturo 

Casadevall, and others, and Round Tables featured international 

experts who discussed their approach to infections in solid organ and hematopoietic cell transplant 


